Self Disclosure - Personal Blogs

written by Richard Leslie | May 24, 2016

Avoiding Liability Bulletin - January 2009

... The topic of self-disclosure was briefly addressed in the <u>August 2007 (Volume 1)</u> issue of the <u>Avoiding Liability Bulletin under the title of "Self Disclosure."</u> As with many discussions about self-disclosure, the assumption in that piece was that the disclosure takes place during the therapist-patient or counselor-client relationship. In that context, self-disclosure by the practitioner is typically and appropriately used to improve the practitioner-patient relationship and is made with the intent to benefit the patient rather than to satisfy the needs of the therapist or counselor. The article pointed out that in many dual relationship cases where a therapist or counselor gets in trouble, there has been too much personal disclosure by the practitioner.

I have been asked by a reader to comment about the issue of self-disclosure as it relates to blogging by a therapist or counselor. Some of my comments and thoughts follow. First, and for purposes of this short piece, I accept the definition that a blog is an online journal or diary where one can post messages and others may view and respond to these posts. It has also been defined, rather simply, as a frequent or chronological publication of one's personal thoughts, including web links. The disclosures by the therapist or counselor blogger will typically (but not always) take place before there is a professional relationship.

When a person becomes a therapist or counselor he/she does not give up his/her basic personal rights or civil liberties. Whether a lawyer, brain surgeon, holistic health practitioner, financial advisor, or elected official, the personal right to fully participate in our society is generally not forfeited upon licensure or upon pursuing a particular career. Thus, if someone wants to publish and maintain a blog wherein he/she shares his/her thoughts about particular topics, he or she is generally free to do so. This is the personal right and privilege that we all enjoy. Principles of freedom of speech and expression and the right to assemble and associate with others are embedded, in my view, in this broad right to live one's life unconstrained by arbitrary restrictions or by unreasonable fears.

It is, of course, the content of the blog that is critical to the determination of whether or not anything has been done that will subject the therapist or counselor to some jeopardy. Therapists and counselors must use their good judgment before publishing material that will be distributed so widely. For instance, they must be concerned about such things as defamation (e.g., libel), copyright infringement, and plagiarism. An obvious area to stay away from would be discussing clients and using actual case examples to make certain points. Even if the identity of the patient or client is hidden, the patient or client may recognize his or her "story" and may be angry because of the publication itself and the "exploitation" of the story.

Another area to stay away from is anything approaching the provision of therapy, counseling, or advice giving – or anything that reasonably could be interpreted as such. Once a therapeutic relationship is established, even if unintentionally, substantial duties are imposed upon the blogger. Depending upon the nature and extent of the blogging, disclaimers regarding the provision of therapy or counseling services or advice may be necessary or appropriate. Because of the interactive nature of blogging, practitioners should be mindful of the possibility that a patient might also be interacting with the practitioner, perhaps under a fictitious name, in the blogging community. This possible dual relationship could, under some circumstances, present problems for the practitioner and for the therapeutic relationship.

As to the amount of personal disclosure, that too must necessarily be left to the good judgment of the practitioner. Artificial limits are neither necessary nor easily drawn. Of course, the subject matter of blogs will vary widely. One may write about his or her views of the world, politics, sports, health care, or horseshoes! Blogs that are directed to the general public or that focus on subject matter like horseshoes, seem less problematic when compared to blogs that focus on subject matter like mental health care or those that are directed to mental health consumers or mental health practitioners, although even with the latter subjects, the potential dangers seem to me to be slight.

What if a therapist or counselor published a blog that was dedicated to and focused upon lambasting health insurance companies and HMOs? What if a prospective client was aware of the practitioner's blog and sought treatment services from the blogger, in part, because the prospective client agreed with the positions taken by the blogging practitioner? Does sharing this kind of information present problems for the mental health practitioner? Or, what if the blogger focused on his or her emotional well-being and used the information to educate the public? Suppose, for example, the practitioner, blogged about his own personal processing of the issue of emotional eating. How might this personal "sharing" be viewed by the public (including the licensing board) or by existing or future clients/patients?

There is nothing wrong, in and of itself, with self-disclosure. The fact that patients or prospective patients know something about the views of the practitioner is not necessarily problematic. Therapists and counselors do not have to perform their services in anonymity – they can have views and personalities and passions. It is important, however, that their own "stuff" does not become the focus when in treatment relationships with clients or patients. For instance, with respect to the blogger focused on insurers and HMOs, will the therapist or counselor try to influence the patient to behave in a certain way toward HMOs? Will the patient or client get caught up in the practitioner's cause? If so, this can be problematic for the practitioner.

The blogging about emotional eating is somewhat different and somewhat problematic, although there may be nothing unlawful or unethical about it. Perhaps some patients or prospective patients exposed to such viewpoints would find it helpful or interesting personal information about the practitioner. Licensing boards and ethics committees are not likely to try to prevent or interfere with therapists or counselors expressing themselves as bloggers – even if the topics relate to mental health care issues and even if the therapist or counselor discloses personal information. They are more likely to act if there

is a complaint from a consumer that involves self-disclosure by the practitioner that has had an alleged negative effect upon either the quality of the therapy or counseling, or upon the relationship itself.

Often, as stated in my earlier piece, complaints involving self-disclosure also include dual relationship issues. The therapist or counselor typically shares so much personal information that the client then becomes caught up in the practitioner's personal issues – sometimes to the extent that the patient is satisfying the needs of the practitioner. The "doctor-patient" relationship is affected in a way that puts the needs of the doctor ahead of the needs of the patient. Eventually, when the patient realizes what is happening or learns that the nature of the professional relationship has changed so dramatically, the patient may complain to an ethics committee or licensing board or may threaten suit. In defense of the therapist or counselor, and depending upon the circumstances and the jurisdiction, there may be no laws or regulations that prohibit self-disclosure or that limit or define it. There may, however, be ethical cautions or guidance concerning the nature, extent, or purpose of self-disclosure.

In summary, it seems to me that blogging is generally not problematic for mental health practitioners. Nor is self-disclosure. Good judgment must of course be used, but beyond that, patients are generally allowed to know whatever is in the public arena concerning their therapist or counselor. It is conceivable that a patient who discovers the blog, either before or during the therapeutic relationship, will mention the blog content during the course of therapy or counseling. While practitioners must make sure that the primary focus is upon treating the client and addressing his or her problems and issues – and not upon other extraneous matters or controversies – they would certainly be expected to respond to patient inquiries or comments. Practitioners must be cognizant of the possibility that a client may be a reader of the blog (or one who posts) and that prospective clients may present themselves as a result of the blog.